

Minutes of Oulton Parish Council Meeting – 1 October 2019

Cllr Jacklin, Chair, opened the meeting at 7:00pm

1


1.1
Attendance 
Present:
Parish Cllrs Colin Butler, Peter Collecott, Cara Graham, John Grist, Len Jacklin, Jane Murray, John Murray

County Cllr Keith Robinson

District Cllr Andree Gee

Lynne Ward – Parish Clerk

4 parishioners

Apologies Received:
Parish Cllrs George King

County Cllrs James Reeder
Absent:
Parish Cllr David Jefferson

District Cllr Edward Back

1.2
It was proposed by Cllr John Murray and seconded by Cllr Grist that, in the event that district and county councillors are unable to attend Oulton Parish Council meetings, they should be asked to submit a written report on their activities within the Parish to The Clerk for presentation at the meeting.
APPROVED
2
Declarations of Interest

Cllrs Collecott, Grist and Murray declared an interest as members of Oulton Community Council.

2.5
Report by Gary Smart, Suffolk Fire Service

Gary Smart from Suffolk Fire Service reported to Council that the Service has looked at access in Fallowfields for emergency services and had no concerns.  The removal of the bollards posed no problem and an alternative route for access was available if parked cars caused an obstruction.

3
Open Forum

3.1
Neighbourhood Plan
3.1.1
Cllr Jane Murray updated Council on the Consultation Meeting held recently at Limes Academy, at which the Woods Meadow development and the Country Park were discussed. Residents submitted their thoughts and ideas for Phases 3 and 4 of the development and the main themes were traffic increase and speed, provision of parking facilities and lack of medical services.  It was acknowledged that the plans outlined provision of a community centre, a medical centre and a retail area. However, residents were concerned that it was taking too long to deliver these facilities.

3.1.2
Cllr Jacklin reported that he had written to the administrator, Tony Wright, to thank him for his work on the Oulton Neighbourhood Plan and to advise him that alternative arrangements would be made to progress the Plan.

3.1.3
A meeting had taken place with a planning consultant and a further meeting is arranged with another look at how to take forward the Plan.

3.2
Parishioners
3.2.1
A parishioner thank Council for arranging trimming of hedges in the Parish.

4
Minutes of Last Meeting

Council agreed that the Minutes of the last meeting held on 3 September 2019 be adopted as a true record.
APPROVED

5
Clerk’s Report
5.1
The Clerk reported that the rooms are booked for all 2020 meetings

5.2
Simon Walker has advised that the children’s play equipment and adult equipment is overseen by Waveney Norse and owned and insured by East Suffolk Council. The equipment is not insured against fire or vandalism and, if damaged, Waveney Norse would repair if it is cost-effective to do so. If not cost-effective, replacement costs would be considered by Waveney Norse in collaboration with the landowner and stakeholders. There is no forward plan to replace the equipment at the end of its life.

5.3
The Clerk has the registration form for the Remembrance Day Service 2019 and will complete and submit it. Council recorded its thanks to Brian Hunter for ordering the wreath.

5.4
A local resident has raised an issue about traffic speed on Oulton Road.  Cllr Grist will respond.

5.5
The SALC Annual Conference will take place on 18th November in Ipswich.

5.6
There are new regulations about digital accessibility which places responsibilities on Councils to be compliant by 23rd September 2020. Information and training is available from SALC and OPC will review its website arrangements going forward.  Cllr Murray will look at arrangements and future compliance.

6
Matters Arising
6.1
Summarised minutes from the last meeting were printed in last week’s Lowestoft Journal (Item 5.4)

6.2
Registration of the grit bins for replenishing had not progressed since the last meeting. Cllr Graham agreed to take this forward (Item 5.7)

6.3
Cllr Grist confirmed that he had responded regarding the issues around the pond raised by Cllr Youngman, Lowestoft Town Council (Item 5.9)

6.4
It was proposed by Cllr Jane Murray and seconded by Cllr John Murray that OPC purchase a defibrillator and, subject to approval by the Oulton Community Council, that it be installed outside the Oulton Community Centre. Cllrs Robinson and Gee agreed to contribute to the cost (Item 9.1)
APPROVED
A second defibrillator is under consideration in another location.

6.5
It was agreed that an annual Office 365 subscription would be purchased with 1 license and email addresses set up for councillors (Item 10.1)

7
Clerk’s Finance Report

7.1
The Clerk reported that a cheque for £20 had been received from Suffolk Coastal Norse for the 2019 Litter Pick Incentive.

7.2
The Clerk reported that the second precept instalment of £6,895.03 had been received.

7.3
The Parish Council’s annual insurance was due for renewal. A new product had been developed called Parish Protect providing cover up to £20,000 with no need to report each small addition to or disposal from the Asset Register. The premium options available were:


No Long Term Undertaking (LTU) = £243.46 for 2019-20


With LTU = £231.29 per year held for 3 years


LTU Option was APPROVED
7.4
Council was asked to approve cheques, as follows:
	Item
	Date
	Payment Method
	Amount
	Power

	Clerk’s September PAYE
	1.10.19
	Cheque No 100961
	£71.60
	S137

	Clerk’s September Salary
	1.10.19
	Cheque No 100962
	£286.40
	S137

	OCC Room Hire
	1.10.19
	Cheque No 100963
	£28.00
	S137

	CAS Annual Insurance
	1.10.19
	Cheque No 100964
	£231.29
	S137

	Westcotec Ltd – SID sign clip
	1.10.19
	Cheque No 100965
	£60.00
	S137


APPROVED 

8
Designated Emergency Access in Fallowfields

Agenda Item 8 was dealt with under Item 2.5.

9
Dog Bin in Union Lane

9.1
Cllr Graham suggested that a bin be provided in Union Lane for dog waste. Cllr Graham to visit the area and report on best location.

10
Update on Fallowfields Housing Development

10.1
Cllr Grist reported that work on the development will take place on Mondays to Fridays, excluding public holidays and there will be money paid to ESC by the developer to mitigate the impact to habitats. However, there will be no further progress until the archaeological and environmental surveys are completed.

11
Report on Woods Meadow Medical Centre

11.1
Cllr Jane Murray had written to Gt Yarmouth and Waveney CCG to ask about progress on the medical centre. The intention is to provide an integrated primary care team and workshops will take place to engage local residents on design of the building etc, and a timeline will be produced. The CCG is supportive of moving the project forward. However, progress has been slow.

12
Report on SALC

12.1
Cllr John Murray, together with Cllr Jacklin, attended the recent SALC Waveney Area Forum and reported the following:

· David Thomas was elected Chair and Cllr John Murray was elected Vice Chair

· Cllr Murray will sit on the SALC Board for the Waveney area

· Consultation on the SALC constitution is extended to 31 October 2019. Cllr Murray invited comments from Council to be sent to him.

· the need for councillor training and refresher training was highlighted

· Cllr Murray will attend a meeting on 8 October on the merger of Suffolk Coastal and Waveney area forums and will, with Council’s approval, express reservation about the total merger
APPROVED

13
Reports

13.1
Cllr Gee
13.1.1
Cllr Gee reported that councillors were still undergoing training

13.1.2
Cllr Gee has attended scrutiny meetings and planning meetings

13.1.3
Cllr Gee took up her seat on the Broads Authority Planning Committee in July

13.1.4
Cllr Gee reported that a strong case was put forward opposing planning permission for Tingdene to put in additional moorings which would obscure views of the reed beds but the case was lost

13.1.5
Cllr Gee reported that at Strategic Planning Committee the application to demolish Coronation Wood in relation to Sizewell C was approved. However, local residents may appeal.

13.2
Cllr Robinson
13.2.1
Cllr Robinson encouraged involvement with Community Partnerships

13.2.2
Cllr Robinson reported that the B1531 will be closed after 8.00pm on 14 October 2019 for hedge cutting.
14
Planning

14.1
DC/19/33212/ARM – OPC will register concerns over parking and traffic restrictions
15
Other Business
15.1
Cllr Jacklin reported to Council concerns about the state of the Bonds Meadow pond and Persimmon’s refusal to accept any responsibility or take remedial action. Peter Aldous MP will be writing to Persimmon on behalf of the Bonds Meadow Association.
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